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Sometimes, being the editor of 
a newsletter has its privileges.  
For instance, now, when I can 
enthusiastically plug Chris Keefer's 
excellent article on grant writing 
(page 5).  I found it to be highly 
encouraging and motivating to 
try something I had been thinking 
about but never knew how to start.  
I hope that you will be inspired as 
well - if not to try grant writing, 
then to try something else that's 
new for you.

Five Reasons to Compete
By Marlene Miller

You know you’ve produced some work you can be proud of during your 
career. You know there’s an STC chapter publication, online communication 
and technical art competition that would give your work the recognition 
it deserves. Yet, for some unknown reason, you’ve never made the effort to 
enter the annual competition. Why is that?

Here are five reasons to help convince yourself and your boss why entering 
the competition this year is a great idea.

1. Get recognition for your work, its authors and the individuals behind the 
scenes who provided the approval, resources and support to produce it.

2. Add to your résumé and portfolio. Anything with the words award-
winning attached to it can only help you professionally, especially when the 
award is from a respected organization like STC.

3. Get professional feedback. Your entry is reviewed and evaluated by several of 
your peers who are experts in their fields. Even if you don’t receive an award, 
you’ll receive insightful comments and suggestions from the judges that can 
help you improve upon your work for the benefit of your readers.

4. It’s good for business. Enter the competition and gain some publicity for 
your company, whether you own it or work for it. Win an award and you can 
elevate the prestige of the company, be viewed more favorably by your clients 
or boss, and improve working relationships with colleagues.

5. The price is right. Many organizations charge hundreds of dollars to enter 
their competitions, and your money goes to a certificate for you and a profit 
into the organizer’s pocket. STC’s reasonable entry fee ($80 for members, $60 
for students, $95 for non-members) pays for competition expenses such as 
copying and mailing; any leftover money supports other chapter activities. In 
addition, if your work receives a Distinguished award at the chapter level, the 
entry fee you paid includes sending it on for judging at the international level.

Competition rules are available on the chapter website at www.stcpgh.org, 
Events list.  Now go get that manual or disk or artwork or website address 
that contains the work you’re especially proud of and enter it in the STC 
chapter competition. We’ve given you five things you could lose if you don’t:  
well-deserved recognition, a quality addition to your resume or portfolio, 
helpful feedback, some publicity, and a darn good deal.

http://www.stcpgh.org
http://www.stcpgh.org
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Presidentʼs Column
by Nicky Bleiel

One of the goals of 
our chapter this year is 
to provide diverse and 
meaningful opportunities 
for our members. With 
that in mind, we’ve 
put together monthly 
programming and 
training classes that span 
a range of topics. In 
addition, we’re taking on 
a few initiatives that will 

expand the reach of our chapter into the community.

First of all, programming. As I mentioned in last month’s 
column, this year’s programming will focus on the many roles 
of technical writers, the tools we use, and the politics we deal 
with.  Here’s what is scheduled in the future:

• "Transitioning to E-Learning" with Betty Pascuzzi, 
Pascuzzi & Associates, Inc. In this joint meeting with 
ASTD, Betty and two other practitioners discuss how to 
take a paper-based training program and create e-learning 
deliverables. Many of us have created training materials, 
but with the shift to e-learning, we need to learn more 
about how to move those materials to the next level (and 
why).

• “Essential Consulting Skills for Career Success” with Beth 
Williams and Lori Klepfer of the northeast Ohio chapter 
of STC. Beth and Lori will talk about how we can look 
to the field of consulting for tips on how to expand the 
scope and focus of our jobs and embrace challenges.

• “Adobe Acrobat: The Technical Communicator’s Swiss 
Army Knife” with Alan Houser of Group Wellesley. This 
tool-focused talk will focus on software you use every day, 
but might not been using to its full potential. 

• “Enhancing Your Career and Skills Through STC—
Making STC Work for You.” A panel of members 
who have won STC awards, been published in STC 
publications, given talks at STC meetings, and held office 
on the chapter level discuss how these experiences have 
enhanced and benefited their careers. 

Training opportunities include a series of low-cost, hands-
on training sessions we’re calling “Software Saturdays.” We 
have three planned, each on a different software tool. These 

sessions are a great way to get an introduction to software 
you’ve never used, or to get a refresher on something familiar. 
All will be held downtown at RiverHead Training in the 
Regional Enterprise Tower (old Alcoa Building) and all are 
being taught by certified trainers.

• October 8: FrameMaker/WebWorks ePublisher Pro

• November 12: ComponentOne’s Doc-to-Help

• March 4 : AuthorIt

Please see our website – www.stcpgh.org for details about 
programs/training and to register.

Our community outreach efforts span two different 
directions—the established (other local organizations) 
and the new (students). We held a successful Joint Social 
in August with two related organizations, the Pittsburgh 
Regional Knowledge Management Consortium and the 
Pittsburgh Chapter of the Special Librarians Association. In 
October, we are joining with the Pittsburgh Chapter of the 
Association for Training and Development for a program 
on “Transitioning to E-Learning” – a topic of interest to the 
members of both organizations. We know that this joint 
activity not only attracts new members to our chapter, but 
also helps both groups to put together stronger and more 
timely programming. 

Before the fall semester even started, work began on student 
outreach. Alliances have been formed with professors at Pitt 
and Carnegie Mellon, and discussions with other universities 
are in the works. Our plan is to let the Technical Writing 
majors in the Pittsburgh area know what the chapter has to 
offer and encourage them to attend our meetings. This will 
be a great opportunity for them to network and perhaps find 
a mentor among our members.

I trust that this column has given you an idea of where 
we are headed—and hopefully you’ll want to come along! 
The chapter is always looking for volunteers who want to 
contribute and make things happen. If you are interested, 
please e-mail me at nbleiel@matrixplus.com.

See you at the next meeting.

http://www.stcpgh.org
mailto:nbleiel@matrixplus.com
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Society for Technical Communication Notes from the National Office
Pittsburgh Chapter

 P.O. Box 133 
Pittsburgh, PA 15230 
Contact: Nicky Bleiel 
Phone: 412-223-1026 
nbleiel@matrixplus.com

National Office

 901 North Stuart Street  
Suite 904 
Arlington, VA 22203-1822 
Phone: 703-522-4114  
Fax: 703-522-2075

Membership at a Glance
(as of September 1, 2005)

National

Total members: 16,231

Total chapters: 140

Pittsburgh

Total members: 135

New: Rasheed W Adedokun Sr.

Transfer: Anatole M. Wilson

National Notes, cont. on page 4

Upcoming Telephone/Web Seminars

Cost: $99 (STC Members), $149 (non-
members).  See stc.webex.com for more 
information and to register.

October 19 & 26, 2005
Project Planning and Quality Checks: 

Parts 1 & 2

1:00-2:30 PM ET 

Instructor: John Wilson

Why is technical documentation an 
“afterthought” in the minds of some 
of your co-workers? Why do some 
of them secretly perceive producing 
documentation as a “necessary 
nuisance” in the product development 
cycle? Solid, well-considered project 
and documentation plans can help you 
alter counterproductive viewpoints 
and get co-workers on the same 
page—literally—by showing them 
how technical documentation is one 
of many product components. In 
Part 1 of this two-part seminar, John 
will present general project planning 
and user analysis techniques before 
delving into detailed documentation 
planning practices. He will wrap up 
these planning strategies in Part 2 
before discussing quality criteria and 
techniques for faultless quality checks. 
(Regular seminar prices apply to each 
session.)

November 9, 2005
FlashHelp, WebHelp, Web Help… 

Help!

1:00-2:30 PM ET 

Instructor: Neil Perlin

Confused about the differences 
between sound-alike technologies like 
WebHelp and Web Help or HTML 

Help and HTML help? Not sure what 
newer technologies like XHTML and 
SVG are, and how they may affect 
your authoring tool selection and 
development? These uncertainties can 
make it difficult to select technologies 
and tools for creating online help or 
documentation and increase the risk 
of misunderstandings. This seminar 
demystifies these options and others to 
help you select the most appropriate 
formats and tools and be aware of the 
technical and business aspects of new 
technologies.

************

Upcoming Society Events

First STC Training Program to be 
held October 20-21, 2005

Imagine a two-day course covering 
the things you need to advance your 
career in technical communication–an 
in-depth, focused course taught by 
some of the most respected names in 
the field.

Now imagine that you have a choice 
of five such courses, each covering 
a different subject within technical 
communication. That’s the STC 
Training Program--a new learning 
venue designed for today’s professionals 
and scheduled for October 20-21.

The five two-day courses, described in 
detail at www.stc.org/training, cover the 
following subjects:

The Architecture of Content. 
Instructor: Jonathan Price, STC Fellow

mailto:nbleiel@matrixplus.com
stc.webex.com
http://www.stc.org/training
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National Notes, cont. from page 3

Creating and Using Personas to Improve Usability. Instructor: 
Whitney Quesenbery, STC Associate Fellow

Focusing on Content: Making Web Sites Work for Users. 
Instructors: Janice (Ginny) Redish, STC Fellow, and  
Caroline Jarrett

Leadership in Information Management: Developing the 
Business Framework and Implementation Roadmap for 
Single Sourcing, Content Management, and Knowledge 
Management. Instructor: Benhong Rosaline (Roz) Tsai, STC 
Associate Fellow

XML: From Hand-Coding to WYSIWYG Authoring. 
Instructor: Neil Perlin, STC Associate Fellow

The STC Training Program will take place at the Hyatt 
Regency Crystal City, Crystal City, Virginia (near 
Washington, DC). Register by September 21, 2005, and 
the cost for STC members is $1,095 (with hotel, $1,295) 
and $1,255 for non-members (with hotel, $1,455). After 
September 21, costs increase $150.

Don’t miss out on this unique opportunity. For information 
or to register, please visit www.stc.org/training.

************

STC Announces Hiring of Interim Executive Director

As previously announced, Peter Herbst’s last day as STC’s 
Executive Director will be September 16, 2005. The STC 
board of directors has approved the hiring of Robert H. 
Moran as STC’s Interim Executive Director. He will serve 
until a permanent Executive Director is hired.

************

STC Salary Survey Available

STC’s 2005 Salary Survey has been posted on the STC Web 
site (www.stc.org/salarySurvey.asp). The annual salary survey 
provides technical communicators with valuable information 
about compensation in Canada and the United States. The 
information is broken down by levels of experience, levels of 
education, gender, and ZIP code/    postal code.

www.stc.org/training
www.stc.org/salarySurvey.asp
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At the end of a major work project, have you ever found 
yourself wondering if all the hours you put into it will make 
one iota of difference in anyone’s life? Granted that user guide 
you just finished might help answer a customer inquiry or 
help your coworkers perform certain work tasks, but is it 
really making anyone’s life better?

A few years ago, I asked myself the same 
question. And to be honest, many of my 
documentation projects merely ended up 
occupying bookshelf space once they were 
used in training. In fact, when I started 
tallying up all paper used in printing these 
training guides, I was shocked to learn that I 
single handedly killed off a good number of 
trees.

How then could I redeem myself? How could I use my 
organization and communication skills to really benefit 
society?

The answer came in a newsletter from one of the charitable 
organizations to which my family had donated money. 
One of the articles mentioned volunteer opportunities, and 
while skimming it, the word “writer” caught my eye. The 
organization was looking for a grant writer. 

Grant writers, I learned, are responsible for producing 
applications on behalf of a nonprofit organization seeking 
financial support (called grant seekers) from companies, 
foundations, or other organizations that grant money for 
philanthropic purposes (called grant makers). Usually these 
applications are written as proposals and follow a standard 
format called the Common Grant Application format (CGA).

The CGA and most other grant application formats require 
the grantseeking organization to provide financial and 
organizational information, which is where a technical 
communicator’s research, organization, and administrative 
skills are valuable. And because the grantmaking organization 
may be considering numerous grant applications, the grant 
writer must make a solid, convincing case for requesting the 

Grant Writing: Using Your Professional Skills to Make a Difference
by Chris Keefer

funds. (You are asking for money, after all!) That’s where a 
technical communicator’s audience analysis and persuasive 
writing skills come in handy.

Assembling a grant application can be a tedious job, but 
not necessarily for a technical communicator who can 

diplomatically work with numerous 
subject matter experts to produce a 
comprehensive application that represents 
the grantseeking organization.

There are plenty of grant writing 
opportunities out there, volunteer and 
paying gigs alike. While there are grant 
writing opportunities in academia, 

medicine, and other professional fields, most opportunities 
can be found with nonprofit organizations. Sometimes you 
only have to look as far as a church, library, or recreational 
program within your own community. By offering your time 
and skills as a grant writer, you’ll be making a real difference 
in people’s lives—especially if your efforts pay off in a grant 
award!

If you are interested in learning more about grant writing and 
adding those skills to your résumé, look into the programs, 
classes, and resources offered by the Carnegie Library of 
Pittsburgh’s Foundation Center (www.clpgh.org) and the 
Grantmakers of Western Pennsylvania (www.gwpa.org).

Chris Keefer, a senior member of STC-Pittsburgh, has taken several 
seminars and workshops offered by the Foundation Center and has 
written several grant proposals for nonprofit organizations.

“How could I use 
my organization 

and communication 
skills to ©{w££° 

benefit society?”

http://www.clpgh.org
http://www.gwpa.org
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My career (and life) would have been 
considerably different without STC, 
especially the Pittsburgh chapter. 
From the very beginning, even before 
I finished school, STC has guided and 
inspired my career. 

Phase I

Pittsburgh was the first chapter to 
grant a scholarship and I was the first 
recipient. The chapter buttressed the 
scholarship with a grant to cover my 
student membership fee and the cost of 
dinners at the meetings, which meant 
I was actually able to attend meetings 
and meet the members. By my senior 
year the chapter had instituted an 
internship program and one of the 
members (Hazel Anderson) offered 
me a one-day-a-week non-paying job 
at the Bureau of Mines. Things worked 
out well and they offered me a real 
job right out of school. Since the job 
was in Pittsburgh I stuck around and 
continued to go to STC meetings.

STC Is Important to a Technical Writing Career -- A Personal Story
by Janis Ramey, Associate Fellow
This article for the Blue Pencil is in response to the Pittsburgh Chapter honoring me with the Associate Fellow award. 

Phase II

The “old guys” (as I liked to call the 
terrific set of active members then 
– they were almost exclusively men) 
overlooked my naivety and brashness 
and encouraged me to become involved 
in chapter activities. So, before I was 
really experienced enough to be very 
effective, I was helping with the annual 
technical communications institute (a 
money-maker), squiring out-of-town 
guest speakers, judging the Chemists 
Club annual young chemists writing 
competition, and working on a national 
committee to publish an anthology 
of technical writing. The monthly 
meetings often featured programs 
describing the future of the profession 
and the emerging computer-based tools. 
Sometimes the meetings included tours 
of high-tech publication departments 
or computerized printing plants. 
These experiences certainly shaped my 
attitudes about technical writing and 
gave me some ideas about where I could 
go with my profession. 

In the meantime, I changed jobs a few 
times and learned that things can be 
done any number of different ways. 
One set of standards or processes may 
not apply in all situations. I learned 
that being known by people in the 
field helps in landing a good job. Stan 
Higgins served the chapter informally 
as a clearinghouse for job opportunities 
and steered me to at least two of my 
jobs. Stan is an STC fellow, now retired 
and living in Florida. He was society 
president and editor of the society 
journal for many years.

Here are some of my other favorite 
“old guys” – Bob Zabielski who 
confirmed that I actually could write, 
Harry Pappas and Ron Field (both 
STC Fellows and society presidents) 
who managed enormous projects 
with enviable skill, Dave Ross who 
always pushed us to take on projects 
such as seminars that stretched the 
chapter’s role even though the chapter 
bank account might suffer, and 
Betty Kirchhof who encouraged us 
to become better friends by hosting 
chapter gatherings at her house. 

Phase III

For a number of years I was busy with 
children and did not work much as 
a writer. A few freelancing jobs came 
along, mostly via STC folks. During 
that time I missed more meetings than 
I attended. However, I kept up my 

Ramey, cont. on page 7
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membership and friendships and even managed to participate 
in a few activities. This became important later when I began 
to ease back into the workforce. Out of the blue one day, one 
of the “old guys”, Mike Demarco, recommended me for a 
teaching job at Pitt. My children were still young and day 
care was difficult but I felt obligated to take the job because 
Mike went out on a limb for me. Five years teaching gave me 
confidence and cemented my credibility in the profession so I 
was able to remain a freelancer.

About that time the chapter took on the enormous task of 
hosting the society’s annual conference. Everyone had to 
participate because there was so much to be done. There were 
no hired guns as for today’s meetings. The chapter members 
who took on the major responsibilities were able to show the 
rest of us how a large project is managed. That conference 
was the first in the society history to break even; in fact, it 
actually made a profit. It was also the first conference to 
include venders’ exhibits.

After that I was elected chapter secretary and held that post 
for a number of years. It worked well for me because it put 
me on the executive council where I could really observe how 
things get done in an organization. I also was vice president 
for a number of years, which meant I made many contacts 
outside the organization while setting up programs for our 
meetings. Judging the chapter’s annual competition showed 
me how to create award-winning publications. Eventually, 
the chapter entrusted me with presentations for our technical 
communications workshops, which certainly were satisfying 
accomplishments.

Phase IV

Through many years as a freelance technical writer I can truly 
say the chapter has been my most valuable and enduring 
source of work. Almost invariably, new business comes 
from someone I know through STC. In addition to that, 
STC has consistently kept me up-to-date with the tools and 
theories, starting way back with the introduction of the idea 
of word processing and right up to now with seminars on 
Dreamweaver MX, metadata, and FlashHelp.

STC WorkQuest™ is an example of how the chapter has 
been open to new people, new ideas, and new directions. 
Three years ago, when I suggested starting a support group 

Ramey, cont. from page 6

for people looking for work, the president (Alan Houser) 
and the executive council did not hesitate to say, “sure – go 
ahead.” The chapter has been exceptionally supportive of 
WorkQuest and has even budgeted a portion of its limited 
funds to help keep WorkQuest viable.

Outcomes

• I stayed in Pittsburgh because of the Pittsburgh chapter’s 
internship program.

• I actively participate in STC because of the chapter’s 
efforts to get me involved.

• I realized the potential of the profession because of 
exposure to new ideas from chapter meeting programs.

• I became a freelancer because of early encouragement 
from chapter members.

• I became a technical writing teacher because of chapter 
member’s endorsement.

• I actually made a living as an independent because of the 
continuing stream of work from STC contacts. 

Janis Ramey was elected Associate Fellow by the society in 2005. She 
has run a freelance technical writing business in Pittsburgh and taught 
technical writing for many years. Janis’s website – www.technical-
writing.net. WorkQuest website – www.STCWorkQuest.org.

Quick Tip...Seeing the 
Styles Used in a Word 
Document - by Robert Mohr

Ever wish for a way to quickly see all of the styles used 
in a Microsoft Word document?

1. From Word’s main menu, select Tools > Options.

2. Click the View tab in the Options dialog box.

3. Set the Style area width to a value greater than 0, such 
as 1, and click OK.

4. View a document in Normal view.

The style assigned to each paragraph is displayed on 
the left side of the screen.  To hide the styles from 
view, set the Style area width back to 0.

http://www.technical-writing.net
http://www.technical-writing.net
http://www.STCWorkQuest.org
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2005-2006
STC Pittsburgh Officers
President  Nicky Bleiel 412-223-1026 (W) nbleiel@matrixplus.com
Vice President Beverly Spagnolo 412-766-7200 (W) bspagnolo@klauscherarchitects.com
Treasurer/Historian Marlene Miller 412-281-0678 x130 (W) mgmiller@telerama.com
Secretary Nancy Carpenter 412-820-2221 (W) carpentern@genco.com
Region 4 Director Bob Dianetti  dir4@stc.org
Committees
Web Site Coordinator Phillip Miller 724-744-3687 (H) webmaster@stcpgh.org
Publications Competition Heather Lum 412-823-0151 (H) pizzercat@pobox.com
Member Liaison Chris Keefer 412-384-1811 (W) keefercj@adelphia.net
Special Projects Coordinator Nancy Ott 412-784-0254 (H) vielottfamily@hotmail.com
WorkQuestTM Chairman Dennis McCarthy  412-473-3119 (W) mccarthydennis@att.net
WorkQuestTM Executive Director Janis Ramey  412-833-5548 (W/H) ramey@technical-writing.net
Past President/Student Liaison  Barbara Stanton 412-893-0383 (W) bstanton@seec.com
Blue Pencil
BP Managing Editor Meg Papa 412-243-3026 (H) meg@alumni.cmu.edu
BP Production Editor Nancy Carpenter 412-820-2221 (W) carpentn@genco.com 

Blue Pencil is the official newsletter of the Society for Technical Communication (STC), Pittsburgh chapter. It is published monthly from September through June by 
the Pittsburgh chapter to inform and promote communication within the chapter and the Society. Material contained in this publication may be reprinted by other 
STC chapters, provided credit is given. Please send a copy of the reprint to the editor.

October Chapter Meeting  - "Transitioning to E-Learning"

Joint Meeting with American Society for Training and 
Development (ASTD)

Speaker: Betty Pascuzzi, Pascuzzi & Associates, 
Inc.; Sheldon Murphy, Professional Touch, LLC; Steph 
Walker, Five Star Development, Inc.

Date: Monday, October 17, 2005

Time: 6:30 – 8:30 p.m.

If your organization is considering a shift to e-learning, there 
are a multitude of issues to consider.  This program explores 
the major issues and offers suggestions on how to make the 
transition a successful one.

The target audience is trainers, technical writers, and 
managers who:

• are interested in transitioning from instructor led and/or 
written instructional materials to e-learning;

• are in the early stages of transitioning from instructor led 
and/or written instructional materials to e-learning;

• have explored e-learning options in the past but 
are looking for current information on e-learning 
development tools.

At the end of this presentation, participants will be able to:

• determine if existing training materials are candidates for 
e-learning delivery;

• determine what e-learning approach will work best for 
their organizations;

• identify the components of the required infrastructure for 
e-learning;

• ascertain what production approach is appropriate;

• identify ways to acquire e-learning production skills.

Place: Engineers Society of Western Pennsylvania; 337 4th 
Ave., Pittsburgh

Cost: $30 members &guests; $15 students & unemployed 
(Dinner will be served)

Register at: www.astdpittsburgh.org. STC members should 
register at the “Guest” rate; students and unemployed 
should register at the “Student” rate.

**NOTE: After registering, please contact Beverly Spagnolo 
at 412.766.7200 or bspagnolo@klauscherarchitects.com 
and indicate your choice of Beef, Chicken, or Stuffed 
Shells (Vegetarian).

www.astdpittsburgh.com
mailto:bspagnolo@klauscherarchitects.com

